

Citation for published version: Milner, S 2019, 'Gender pay gap reporting regulations: advancing gender equality policy in tough economic times', *British Politics*, vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 121-140. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41293-018-00101-4

DOI: 10.1057/s41293-018-00101-4

Publication date: 2019

Document Version Peer reviewed version

Link to publication

This is a post-peer-review, pre-copyedit version of an article published in British Politics. The final authenticated version is available online at: https://doi.org/10.1057/s41293-018-00101-4

University of Bath

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

Take down policy If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Gender pay gap reporting regulations (2016): advancing gender equality policy in tough economic times

Susan Milner

s.e.milner@bath.ac.uk

(British Politics, online January 2019)

Key words

Gender pay gap reporting; gender equality policy; Equality Act 2010; state feminism; equality machinery; critical actors

Abstract

This article sets out to explain why mandatory gender pay gap reporting regulations were introduced in 2016, whereas the two main parties had previously opposed state regulation. Observing the rise in the number of female MPs, it argues that the rise in descriptive representation has enabled substantive representation, but that this does not necessarily explain outcomes. Critical mass is a problematic concept due to difficulties of definition. Rather, the empirical evidence supports the idea that critical actors able to build alliances within the state machinery and beyond it, particularly by working with business influencers, are decisive in exploiting opportunities for change and securing support for it. Feminization of parliament and government also facilitate institutionalization of gender equality actors, although this process remains incomplete and contingent.

Introduction

A 'major landmark in the long struggle for equal rights' (Hepple, 2011a: 1), the Equality Act 2010 potentially signalled a shift towards a fifth generation of equality legislation in the UK, transformative equality, characterized by mainstreaming of gender equality initiatives in policy output and practice, and positive duties on actors such as public and private sector organizations (Hepple, 2011b). Regarding action to tackle gender pay gaps, the Equality Act 2010 innovated in two ways: first, in establishing the principle of transparency which had long been obstructed by employers' fear of litigation; second, in establishing the principle of legal duties on work organizations with 250 employees or more. However, the latter provision was initially not enacted by the Labour government, and the Conservatives in opposition said they would not introduce gender pay gap reporting requirements. When the Coalition government came into office in 2010, it established instead a voluntary process.

By the general election of 2015, all three major parties had committed themselves to enacting Section 78 of the Equality Act 2010. By July 2015, the prime minister David Cameron announced a consultation on plans to require organizations with private-sector 250 employees or more to disclose their gender pay gap. The regulations were finally published in December 2016 and came into force in March 2017. In March and April 2018, organizations in both the public and private sectors¹ with 250 or more employees were required to report for the first time on their mean and median gender pay gaps, gender pay gaps in bonuses, and proportions of men and women employees by quartile, with all reports to be made publicly available. Government reported universal compliance (McGuinness and Pyper, 2018). In light of the experience of the first round of reporting, various recommendations to strengthen the regulations further were advocated by parliamentarians, such as lowering the eligibility threshold, refining the data required, and making accompanying narratives and action plans compulsory (see e.g. Hansard, 2018a, b). In October 2018 the government announced a consultation on new proposals to oblige organizations with 250 employees or more to report on pay figures by ethnicity (BEIS, 2018), similarly breaking with the hitherto-dominant preference of voluntary reporting; it also announced a consultation on plans to require larger companies to disclose their policies on leave for working parents.

How can this shift in approach, away from reliance on voluntary employer action towards a greater role for the state in settting the rules and enforcing compliance, be explained? How did a contested initiative move into a more consensual policy space? The shift from voluntary to mandatory reporting appears to be out of line with a wider policy preference for market-based, purely voluntary solutions (Hall and Soskice, 2011), which also applies to preferences in other areas of gender equality policy (Author, 2010; Cooke, 2011; Dickens, 2012a), particularly under Conservative governments (for example, a distaste for formal quotas whether in political or economic life: see Campbell and Childs, 2015).² The failure of the purely voluntary approach, which saw over 200 companies sign up to the initiative but only six of them publish their gender pay gap, created a pressure for change but cannot by itself explain the overturning of the path-dependent preference. Moreover, the change in approach took place in adverse economic conditions, contrary to what we might expect (Anneseley, 2010; Anneseley and Gains, 2010).

The present article seeks to answer this puzzle by drawing on recent feminist institutionalist research which widens the study of whether, when and how women in politics make a difference to policy outcomes, by investigating how critical actors build alliances within the bureaucratic and legislative machinery, and outside it. It argues that, in the case of pay equity which carries significant economic consequences and brings public policy into the sphere of private work organizations, critical actors must pay attention to the need to build alliances across parties (which may have different ideological approaches to regulating the relationship between state and business) and with businesses themselves, both directly and through intermediate associations and agencies.

Successful alignment between equality actors within government and the legislature on the one hand and the women's movement on the other is often associated with the arrival of social-

democratic parties in office (Mazur, 2002; McBride and Mazur, 2010; see also Mätzke and Ostner, 2010). However, equal employment policies do not always require centre-left government (Mazur, 2002) and may more readily lend themselves than other policy sectors to market-based strategies for adoption and implementation, involving non-state, non-feminist actors in the policy constellation. The need for alliances outside the feminist movement is not necessarily applicable in all domestic political settings, since the relationship between state and business differs across countries (Kantola and Squires, 2012), but is particularly valid in the case of the British 'liberal' gender regime (see O'Connor et al, 1999), where the rise of market liberalism has challenged the role of the state in a particularly pronounced way. In this context, 'strategic partnerships' (Mazur, 2002) must be formed by feminist activists, not just across different governent agencies and within the wider 'triangle of empowerment' (Vargas and Wieringa, 1998) comprising femocrats, feminist activists, and female elected officials, but also with non-state, non-feminist actors which include business leaders and groups likely to influence business opinion. Beyond substantive representation of women in core executives, 'cooperative constellations' are a prerequisite for achievement of gender equality goals (Holli, 2008).

Critical actors in and outside the state machinery play a significant role in achieving change. Following Kanter's (1977) original emphasis on the role of individual actors within American work organizations, and Dahlerup's work (1988) positing that scholars should focus on 'critical acts' by women activists broadening the population or repertoire of activism, Childs and Krook (2009) argue that 'critical mass', that is a relatively high proportion of women in decision-making, cannot by itself explain why policy change happens (see Celis et al, 2008; Grey, 2008), not least because of difficulties in defining the appropriate threshold in different policy settings. Other factors are likely to influence outcomes, both institutional-contextual and individual actor-based (Childs and Krook, 2006, 2008, 2009). Attention must be paid to the decisive role played by specific 'critical actors' (also called 'policy entrepreneurs' in some political settings). Critical actors in this sense use their position to campaign for women-friendly actions but they may not necessarily be women, and there are no prescribed characteristics of such actors (Childs and Webb, 2012: 10).

It is argued here that critical actors are those best placed to mediate relationships within the state machinery and outside it, through the wider policy constellation, and that critical actors with links to business leaders will be able to translate feminist policy goals into 'business case' arguments likely to create a broader coalition for change. This analysis sees state feminism as leading gender equality policy but adapting its arguments to suit a strongly pro-market policy environment. In the UK policy context, gender equality initiatives are more likely to succeed if they deploy economic arguments (Annesley and Gains, 2013), regardless of the party in office. However, the risk of incorporating business case arguments and depending on business actors for implementation is that identify politics becomes diluted and outputs softer and more open to manipulation or dilution (see e.g. Newman, 2012; Prügl, 2015). The case of gender pay reporting provides a useful case through which to investigate the outcomes of state-feminist policy coalitions utilising 'corporatized' gender equality discourses (Calkin, 2016), that is the impact of the process of adoption on policy design (output), and the way in which policy is implemented (outcomes).

Based on a range of published sources which include reports by government, parliament and statutory agencies, and published interviews with and autobiographical testimony by critical actors, this article deploys 'thick description' (Mazur, 2002) of the process by which a shift towards mandatory gender pay gap reporting took place. First, it examines changes in substantive representation of women in the core executive. Second, it identifies critical actors who built coalitions for policy change under Labour, then Coalition and Conservative governments, and shows how they were able both to contribute to and to use as a resource increasing instutionalization of equality agencies within government and parliament. Third, it considers the role of the non-governmental equality agency which is seen in comparative policy literature as a key actor in implementing policy successfully. Fourth, it examines the extent to which equality actors were able

to align their preferences with those of non-state actors, particularly in the business world. The article concludes by considering lessons for wider debates about the nature of state feminism in a highly marketized policy environment.

Critical actors in the legislature and executive

Policy change under Labour (1997-2010)

A significant contextual change in the period when the Equality Act 2010 was prepared, presented and adopted, was a marked increase in the number of women MPs to 120 in the 1997 parliament (Childs and Krook, 2009). The rise of the number of female MPs continued after 2005, to reach 143 in 2010, 191 in 2015, and 208 in 2017 (Keen et al, 2018). Moreover, the number of women in ministerial positions also increased. Tony Blair's 1997 cabinet was the first to have more than two female ministers (five, the number reaching eight in May 2006-May 2007). Meanwhile, a majority of female MPs in the Labour Party – around two thirds – identified as feminist, opening the way to substantive representation of women's interests during the period when Labour was in office (Childs, 2001). Change in policy priorities did not occur evenly during this period, but rather as part of an incremental process of internal party feminization and generational change, and external societal change, mediated through feminist and other campaign organizations close to the party (Annesley, 2010).

Even so, feminist commitment by a woman minister is of less importance than the ability of critical actors to mobilize networks and other resources through their institutional position. Thus, Harriet Harman at the Department of Social Security found herself under pressure from within her own ministry to stick to budgetary priorities (Annesley and Gains, 2010: 922-923), and had a discontinuous ministerial career in the New Labour period. Later in that period, however, she spent a longer term in office as Secretary of State leading the Government Equalities Office (during which time she was also Leader of the Commons and Lord Privy Seal), from October 2007 to May 2010, and

was able to build up a team to work on the Equality Act, although by her own account it took time to mobilize key actors across sectors (Harman, 2017: 288-291).

Patricia Hewitt had a dual mandate as Secretary of State for Trade and Industry and Cabinet Minister for Women "which made her resource rich to advance policy" in the area of work-life balance, but also on gender pay gap auditing (Annesley and Gains, 2010: 923). As a former consultant with Andersen (Accenture), Hewitt was, "the only minister, and virtually the only MP, who'd ever been in the private sector" (Institute of Government, 2016). She had already built political capital with trade unions due to her research and campaigning on working time and flexible working. Hewitt wrote to all CEOs of the FTSE100 companies and invited them to a meeting at the DTI to discuss what they were doing on equal pay. According to Sheila Wild who was then director of employment policy at the Equal Opportunities Commission, "That really moved us forward. Fast. I never moved as fast as that in all my time at the EOC" (interview with author, December 2017). As discussed further below, Hewitt's work in the well-resourced DTI focused on developing voluntary pay reviews and action plans. The groundwork was prepared for a shift in focus "from comparable work or equal pay for work of equal value towards more general gender pay audits" (Hebson and Rubery, 2018: 116).

Harman's work as secretary of state for equalities entailed review of the legislative framework, responding to domestic and external (European Union) pressures for change (Grimshaw, 2007; Squires, 2007), and drawing on advocacy and research by leading equalities campaigners and experts, which reflected dissatisfaction with the prevailing approach relying on individual litigation (Conley, 2014; Deakin et al, 2012; Hepple, 2012; Kahn and Meehan, 1992; Rubery and Grimshaw, 2015). The new model, as outlined in the 2001 Hepple report, rested on three basic principles: strong incentives for internal scrutiny by organizations; engagement with stakeholders; and an independent enforcement agency with the ability to apply deterrent sanctions if voluntarism fails (Hepple, 2012: 65; see also Fredman, 2008; Harrington, 2001; Hepple, 2011a). Responding to the Hepple report's recommendations, the Labour Party pledged support for a single equality bill in its 2005 manifesto, but it took another two years for draft texts to be prepared and opened to consultation. The bill was finally presented by Harman in April 2009.

However, the bill's regulatory design fell short of the strong positive duties recommended in the Hepple report: "The most serious omission was any kind of requirement to undertake employment equity and pay equity reviews" (Hepple, 2011a: 5). The Labour government in 2007 set out a lengthy rationale for its decision not to opt for strong positive duties on employers. It was argued that equal pay reviews address only one aspect of inequality, direct discrimination, and important causes like segmentation are not addressed; second, that there was very limited evidence of impact from countries where positive duties to enact pay reviews had been introduced; and third, that excessive costs on employers made regulation disproportionate to the intended outcome (DCLG, 2007). Presenting the Bill in parliament, Harman made clear that Section 78 was not intended to be enacted until at least 2013, and only if voluntary self-reporting did not work.

Thus, although experts had contributed to the change in approach underpinning EA2010, they were unable to exert sufficient influence to persuade government to enact Section 78. Nevertheless, preference for light-touch regulation allowed this section of the 2010 Act to receive cross-party support in parliament, on the basis of a preference for voluntary action and a minimalist approach to positive duties, in opposition to a stronger version of employer duties based on clearer definitions of comparability of jobs and on comprehensive pay reviews, as advocated by trade unions and equality campaigners.³ The following sections outline how support for the idea of gender pay reporting grew, thanks to the work of critical actors, and in the context of changes in descriptive representation, to the extent that mandatory duties – albeit based on a minimal, light-touch version of such duties – came to be acceptable where previously it had been argued by the Labour and Conservative parties, and by representatives of business, that it was not only unnecessary but costly.

Policy change after 2010

After 2010, change within the Conservative Party was critical. David Cameron's 2010 cabinet included four women, and seven women were appointed to cabinet in 2015. Harman, speaking in 2018, argued that the arrival of a new generation of MPs had influenced attitudes within the party and enabled cross-party alliances on gender equality: "there has been a dramatic change in the nature of Conservative women MPs. We have now got feminists on the Tory side, who are very different from the doughty tweedy matrons of the past. These MPs are more modern, and people that we, as Labour women, can work cross-party with" (Asthana, 2018). Asked to whom she was referring, Harman singled out MPs Maria Miller, chair of the Women and Equalities Committee, Nicky Morgan, chair of the Treasury Committee, Sarah Wollaston, chair of the Health Select Committee, and Theresa May's parliamentary private secretary Seema Kennedy, as well as former education and equalities secretary (2016-2018) Justine Greening, Anne Milton, who was Minister for Women between July 2017 and January 2018, Rachel McLean, a member of the Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy Committee, and Mims Davies, who had served on the Women's Equalities Committee from July to December 2016, and said there were "loads more" (Asthana, 2018), also citing several male Conservative MPs who as fathers of young children supported a woman-friendly, family-friendly policy agenda.

Following David Cameron's election as leader of the Conservative Party in 2005, party modernization was accompanied by feminization (Childs and Webb, 2012). The number of female Conservative MPs more than doubled to reach 49 in 2010 (compared to Labour's 81 and the Liberal Democrats' 7). Meanwhile, as women's representative structures became established and gained influence within the party, gender consciousness also grew, and women's representatives placed women's demands on the table, focusing on sexual violence and care. Nevertheless, feminization of structures and women's mobilization on new women-focused demands were undermined by deep-seated resistance to state regulation as well as to the ideology and practice of specific feminist demands (Childs and Webb, 2012).

May, as Conservative spokesperson for women and equalities, had welcomed the principle of the Equality Bill in 2010 but opposed it on grounds that it followed a "bureaucratic" approach. On the gender pay gap, she argued that the Bill "contains disproportionate and bureaucratic proposals [...] which will impose unnecessary costs on businesses whilst failing to solve the problem." Moreover, she continued, the Bill whilst generally welcomed four years previously was now being introduced at a time of economic downturn which made it even harder for businesses to support the costs: "The country is in deep recession, unemployment is soaring and businesses are struggling to stay afloat. [...] The Government have shown a complete lack of awareness of the changed conditions."⁴ The Coalition government agreement in 2010 was vague on the subject of pay equality, promising only to "promote equal pay and take a range of measures to end discrimination in the workplace". The Conservative manifesto had proposed full pay audits but only in cases where employers had been found guilty of discriminatory practices, whilst the Liberal Democrats had promised to introduce fair pay audits for every company with over 100 employees "to combat discrimination in pay, for example against women"; Labour also placed gender pay gap reporting within a broader concern about pay inequalities, but proposed no regulatory action, pledging instead to "encourage" employers make greater use of pay reviews.

Instead of regulation, the coalition government chose to pursue an approach based on businesses' voluntary action, under the Think, Act, Report initiative launched in September 2011. However, although around 200 businesses signed up for the initiative and several publicised their equality initiatives through government publications and websites, only six companies published their gender pay data. By 2013, the government claimed that around half (48%) of companies employing at least 150 people had conducted pay audits (GEO, 2013). In reality, progress on pay reviews (let alone full audits) was slow and failed to reach the informal targets set by the Equal Opportunities Commission over just over a decade previously. The Conservatives' deregulatory agenda made the social-liberal 'business case' approach for gender equality vulnerable in the context of economic recession. Meanwhile, the introduction of fees for tribunal claims made it virtually impossible for equal pay

cases to be brought, whilst budget cuts had drastically reduced the capacity of the Equality and Human Rights Commission to carry out its monitoring and enforcement mission (Hepple, 2013). Although Section 78 was reported in 2013 to have been "mothballed" (Martinson, 2013), gender equality initiatives were nevertheless promoted during this period under two ministers for women and equalities, Conservative MP Maria Miller at the Department for Culture, Media and Sport, and Liberal Democrat MP Jo Swinson at the Department for Business, Innovation and Skills. The most significant of these were the introduction of the right to request flexible working from April 2014, and of shared parental leave from April 2015 (GEO, 2013).

In line with the 2010 Conservative manifesto, action on pay audits arose in the context of the Enterprise and Regulatory Reform Act 2013, which came into force in April 2013. The Act inserted a new clause into the Equality Act 2010 giving ministers the power to require employment tribunals to order an employer to carry out a pay audit where it had been found to practice discrimination on grounds of gender. In preparing the Act, the government launched a first consultation, and a second took place in May 2013. At that time the government's position was described as supportive of equal pay audits following an employment tribunal finding as "an effective way for employers to establish whether their pay structures are robust and free from gender bias." (DCMS, 2013). 43 responses were submitted, of which only three came from businesses, and eight from organizations representing business. Most respondents, as reported in the government response, argued not only in favour of pay audits but in support of further action to extend and enforce the practice. The revival of a regulatory approach resulted from Swinson's activism. Labour MP Sarah Champion, backed by Harman and other Labour MPs, had tabled a private members' bill to enact Section 78 but it ran out of time in the parliamentary session. Frustrated by the failure of the 'Think, Act, Report' voluntary approach which revealed "astonishing" complacency (Swinson, 2018: 201), however, Swinson had spotted an opportunity in the Conservatives' "fear of failing to enact the Small Business Bill before Parliament finished up for the general election" (Swinson, 2018: 202) and, backed by Labour peers in the House of Lords where the government did not have a majority, was able to push

the government to support Liberal Democrat policy on gender pay gap reporting. The Small Business Act 2015 (adopted in March 2015) included an amendment requiring the Secretary of State, "as soon as possible and within twelve months of the passing of this Act", to introduce regulations under Section 78 of the Equality Act 2010. Faced with evidence of his unpopularity with female voters (Campbell and Childs, 2015), Cameron responded to this legislative requirement by launching a consultation within two months of taking office. The consultation was managed by the Government Equalities Office, whilst the Women's Equalities Office worked to maintain political pressure on government.

Institutionalizing gender equality policy in the legislature and the executive: the Government Equalities Office and the Women's Equalities Committee

As noted above, ministerial appointments to the women and equalities brief provided a focal point for feminist activity, in line with classic state feminism (Mazur, 2002). The Women's Unit was established at the beginning of the New Labour period in order to work with women's organizations to feed women's concerns into policy-making, but it was "small, ineffective and not well respected" (Lovenduski, 2007: 150). It was relaunched in 2001 as the Women and Equality Unit, and moved to the well-resourced DTI where, under Hewitt's leadership, it focused on women's economic situation, resulting notably in the Kingsmill review which set out a framework for voluntary pay reviews and audits (Kingsmill, 2001). Subsequently it moved to the Departments for Culture and then Communities and Local Government, where it worked on the preparation of the Equality Bill. The WEU was "an important instrument for the government to commission a series of research reports on women's pay and employment" (Grimshaw, 2007: 138). However, its advocacy role in marshalling the evidence base for government intervention did not result in regulatory policy initiatives, even when as in the case of the Kingsmill report recommendations were deliberately chosen to reflect the prevailing preference for volontary action by business: for example, the Kingsmill report's suggestion that government should monitor employers' voluntary pay reviews was not taken up, and a monitoring role was instead conferred on the Equal Opportunities Commission (EOC: see below) and other non-governmental partners (Grimshaw, 2007: 140).

The Government Equalities Office (GEO), established in 2007 within the Department for Communities and Local Government (Cabinet Office) in order to head the discrimination review which led to the drafting and presentation of the Equality Bill, kept the equality agenda alive under successive ministers and governments, and later became a site of Coalition cross-party (Conservative and Liberal Democrat) action on gender equality. Harman later noted the enthusiasm and sense of purpose which animated the GEO in the run-up to the 2009 Bill, but complained that during the period when the Equality Act 2010 was prepared, the GEO "was still seen by other government departments as marginal and inferior" (Harman, 2017: 291), although its new location gave it higher prestige than its previous incarnation as a floating and dependent office (Squires, 2007). Subsequently under the Coalition government resources were cut further: staffing levels, which had increased from 63 (Lovenduski, 2007: 151) to 100, dropped to 50 (Swinson, 2018b: 3), but in the runup to gender pay gap reporting rose to 84. When the work of the GEO was reviewed in October 2017 by the parliamentary Women and Equalities Committee (WEC), the cross-cutting nature of the office's activity and responsibility and frequent changes of ministerial location (or 'churn') was posed as a problem, blurring lines of accountability, and causing disruptive and costly discontinuity of policy (WEC, 2017). 'Double-hatting' whereby the equalities role is occupied by a minister with responsibility for a larger department confirms its subordinate status: Swinson later stated that her work for women and equalities had to be fitted into around a fifth of her ministerial time (Swinson, 2018b: 2). In comparison to the earlier period of Coalition government when responsibility was shared across government departments by two high-profile ministers, the two ministers then responsible for women (Anne Milton MP) and equalities (Nick Gibb MP) held relatively junior portfolios in the Education department, which in turn sits inside the large Business, Education, Innovation and Skills department. From April 2018, organizational responsibility for GEO became even more complex. Staff remained inside the Education department, whilst its budget was held by

the Home Office, and the new Minister for Women and Equalities Penny Mordaunt MP combined this job with her cabinet role as Secretary of State for International Development. The WEC in its final report recommended that the GEO should be permanently located in the Cabinet Office (WEC, 2018), but government did not act on the recommendation.

The largely subordinate nature of the GEO made it contingent on the leadership of individual ministers, creating opportunities for critical actors but also meaning that such actors lack political resources in relation to the core executive and particularly the Treasury and business department. As a result, the capacity to mainstream equalities is very limited (WEC, 2018). Although the shifting location of government departments for women and equalities is often seen as hampering effective action, there are grounds for suggesting that during the period of Coalition government multiple locations of female activism allowed gender equality policy to maintain and gain cross-party support. During this period, cross-party activism was built around care, support for working parents, and pay equity. However, this may not always be the case.

The GEO nevertheless commands political resources through its wider networks, particularly employer networks, and its research and evidence-building capacity. Initially with Conservative MP Nicky Morgan as Minister for Women and Equalities (and Secretary of State for Education), GEO led policy on gender pay gap reporting once the initial announcement had been made by David Cameron. It organized the consultation, analysed the responses, and prepared the initial proposals and draft regulations. During the preparatory period it held a series of round tables bringing together business leaders and academic experts. It worked closely with the Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service (ACAS) and leading law firms to draft the regulations, which was a long process with complex decisions about how to define pay and bonuses for the purposes of reporting. Once the regulations had been published, it published guidance jointly with ACAS (ACAS/GEO, 2017), and held a series of meetings and workshops with employers by sector of activity, mobilizing the GEO's own employer networks and working closely with sectoral associations. Morgan in launching the regulations built on relationships with large companies in the business services sector, notably Deloitte (see below). This wider constellation of business actors and law firms formed an important resource network for employers as they prepared for the first round of reporting and helped to boost regulatory compliance.

Within parliament, the committee structure has provided a way for feminist policy actors to strengthen the evidence base for policy and raise the profile of gender equality objectives. Since 2015 the Women and Equalities Committee, established in 2015 and chaired by Maria Miller MP, who as noted above had served as minister for women and equalities at DCMS, has been a forceful policy advocate, leading on initiatives on gender equality, gathering evidence and formulating recommendations, and calling the government to account on several occasions for perceived failure to act on recommendations. In line with the Good Parliament Report's recommendation (Childs, 2016), the WEC became a permanent select committee in July 2017.

The WEC's 2016 report on the gender pay gap recommended a wide-ranging approach, and saw gender pay gap reporting, although a "central plank" of government equalities strategy, as only a first step towards reducing pay gaps. Evidence received by the committee suggested that "reporting regulations are largely welcome and can play a part in concentrating organisations' minds on where pay gaps exist and how they might be reduced", but highlighted several limitations (WEC, 2016). Alternatives such as full pay audits or the previous practice of gender pay questionnaires were held to be more comprehensive without necessarily requiring excessive administrative costs of businesses. Three main recommendations for strengthening the 2016 regulations were identified: reporting by age and part-time/full-time status as well as gender; requiring action plans as well as data; and lowering the threshold for reporting to 150 employees or more. Subsequently Miller voiced strong criticism of the way the 2016 gender pay gap regulations had been implemented, arguing that the Equality and Human Rights Commission (EHRC) was too weak and under-resourced to use its powers effectively to achieve full compliance, and calling for the reporting threshold to be lowered. In the case of gender pay gap reporting as more widely, she argued, government failed to take equality seriously: "Every single report that my committee issues, [it] feels to me, is asking the

question as to whether or not the Equality Act has the teeth it needs" (Gordon and Ehrenberg-Shannon, 2018).

Other parliamentary committees provided a platform for debate and recommendations on gender pay gap reporting. Morgan, as chair of the influential Treasury select committee, publicly commented on gender pay gap reports submitted by finance sector companies and announced in 2017 that the committee would analyse gender pay gaps in the sector. The committee's report (published in June 2018) highlighted the need to investigate how the salary-fixing system, heavily reliant on individual bonuses, exacerbates gender disparities: with a 43.4% gap between male and female bonuses (Treasury Select Committee, 2018). The Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy committee, chaired by Labour MP Rachel Reeves, published a comprehensive review of gender pay gap reporting in July 2018, criticizing some employers for inadequate compliance and lack of action to address the pay gaps identified, and citing a list of measures for the attention of employers (BEIS Committee, 2018). The BEIS committee set out an ambitious strategy for improving effective implementation of the regulations, including more detailed information on gender breakdown of the workforce and including information on part-time and full-time workers, and urged government to lower the reporting threshold to 50 employees.

Individual MPs also used parliamentary resources to push for further change. Swinson, working with large professional services and finance companies, presented a private member's bill on 3 October 2018 requiring companies to publish details of their parental leave policies; the government responded swiftly by launching a consultation on requirements to publish leave arrangements, as part of a set of proposals on industrial strategy (Swinson, 2018a). On 2 April Labour MP Stella Creasy launched an online campaign called #PayMeToo, backed by female MPs from the Conservative, Liberal Democrat, Plaid Cymru and SNP parties, to encourage women to urge their employers to tackle gender pay gaps (Topping, 2018). These parliamentary initiatives suggest that cross-party feminist activism will continue to put pressure on government to tighten and broaden pay reporting requirements.

Strengthening the equality machinery? The monitoring and enforcement role of the Equalities and Human Rights Commission

The existence of a strong monitoring and enforcement agency is seen as essential for an effective policy model in the case of equality and human rights (FRA, 2010) and specifically for pay equity (Chicha, 2006). The UK's equality machinery has traditionally been comparatively weak and ineffective, but after 1997 the creation of new agencies in the context of the fourth generation of equality legislation helped to increase their policy ambit and capacity (Lovenduski, 2007).

The Equal Opportunities Commission (EOC) was established under the Sex Discrimination Act 1975 with the purpose of tackling sex discrimination and promoting gender equality. It had its roots in the mobilization for equal pay which took place in the 1970s, although its remit covered all aspects of gender equality. The EOC was a firm supporter of the approach outlined in the Hepple report, advocating comprehensive and positive duties on employers. In particular, it promoted equal pay audits. In 1999, it set up an Equal Pay Taskforce, chaired by Bob Mason, former human resources director at British Telecom. The taskforce's 2001 report 'Just Pay' noted that progress had been made in narrowing the aggregate gender pay gap but also that the UK had the widest gap in the EU. It outlined three main causes of pay inequality: sex discrimination (thought to account for up to half of the gap), occupational segregation, and unequal weight of family responsibilities. Anti-discrimination policy focused on the first of these causes, and the EOC 'strongly' recommended amendment of the Equal Pay Act 1970 to require employers to carry out pay audits in two stages, an initial review (EPR) leading as required to a full audit (EOC, 2001).

Instead of mandating or monitoring pay reviews, the Labour governent funded the EOC to encourage employers to carry out EPRs, by providing detailed information and a toolkit on how to carry them out (EOC, 2002), by helping individual organizations with their reviews and full audits with the assistance of the Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service (ACAS), and by commissioning further research to monitor employer initiatives. It set an informal target of 50% of larger companies carrying out EPRs by 2005 (adjusted to 45% by 2008), and 25% of smaller companies. By the end of 2004 it was reported that progress had been made towards the targets in the initial period but subsequently stalled, with the number of larger companies completing reviews remaining at 34% (Brett and Milsome, 2004; Schäfer et al, 2005). Employer approaches varied considerably, with only a minority conducting full reviews, and even fewer putting in place action plans to address the gaps identified. The informal process based on information, support and evaluation revealed its limits. However, where actions had been implemented, it was found that there was a positive impact on the pay gap (Neathey et al, 2005).

In the context of the 2016 regulations, the role of the EHRC as enforcer of the regulations was regarded by many equality campaigners as problematic, due to the cuts in its budget which reduced capacity, at the same time as the EHRC was also taking up the baton on public sector equality duties, working across the UK where regulation differed across the devolved territories. The EHRC announced in early 2018 that it would write to non-compliant organizations in order to draw their attention to their duty to report, and if necessary follow up by notifying them of its intention to conduct a Section 20 investigation under the Equality Act 2006 for potential breach the regulations. Any employer not complying by 14 days after notification would be subject to prosecution and if found in breach of the regulations to a 'level 5' (unlimited) fine (EHRC, 2018a). The EHRC reported in September 2018 that it had started enforcement action on 9 April with 1,456 employers who had not reported by the deadline; by 14 May, fewer than 400 organizations remained on the non-compliance list, and all of them subsequently complied without the EHRC resorting to prosecution.

The EHRC further reported that, having achieved full techical compliance, it would begin investigations of cases where "statistically implausible" data had been submitted (EHRC, 2018b). In this it responded to accusations from feminist campaigners that the formal compliance rate hid many cases of inadequate reporting, that is, effective non-compliance. Experts estimated that between 10% and 20% of reports contained inaccurate data (Sharp, 2018) and the Treasury committee criticized large firms in accountancy (also in law) for excluding senior partners from the gender pay figures. Criticism of the first round of pay reporting indicate that enforcement will need to tighten if the regulations are to have 'teeth'.

Non-state actors and the wider policy constellation

Outside parliament, a range of non-state actors have been active in promoting gender equality in the UK. Harriet Harman in her list of "the key equality organizations" (Harman, ,2017: 289) singled out the Trades Union Congress (TUC) and the Fawcett Society, alongside the EHRC (see also Grimshaw, 2007). Gender pay gap reporting aligns with feminist organizations' campaigning: thus, for example, the Fawcett Society called the regulations a "game-changer" (Fawcett Society, 2018). However, Fawcett and others have called for further action to extend the scope of regulations by lowering the threshold, including data on other forms of inequality, and requiring more detailed gendered data.

Trade unions, too, were important actors in the voluntary process of pay reviews. However, Harman commented in 2018 that the TUC's "orthodoxy around the mantra of equal pay audits" limited unions' action to individual strategies and failed to address the transparency needed to effect wider societal change (Aitkenhead, 2018). Responding to the consultation on regulations, the TUC's equality officer Sally Brett remarked that "it was hard to keep the cynicism at bay" (Brett, 2015). Instead, the TUC proposed ten basic points to improve the government's proposals, which remained close to the original Hepple review recommendations, including obligatory information-sharing with trade unions and other stakeholders, more detailed reporting data, and a supporting narrative. It also (along with leading equality campaign groups such as Working Families and the Fawcett Society) advocated lowering the threshold to companies with 150 employees or more. Nevertheless, Brett welcomed the regulations when they were published as "a step in the right direction" and expressed the hope that they would be accompanied by strict enforcement including financial penalties for

non-compliance (Brett, 2016). In its response to the 2018 BEIS committee report on the regulations, the TUC reiterated its demand for a lower threshold, more detailed data, and mandatory action plans. By opening up discussion and providing an informational base, albeit limited, the regulations also appear to have enabled union representatives in some companies to challenge employers about actions to tackle gender pay gaps, for example at Great Western Railways they asked management to clarify criteria for individual bonus payments (LRD, 2018).

It is among business circles that the biggest opinion shift has taken place. Employers' organizations typically advocate an individualistic, voluntarist mode of regulation allowing maximum employer discretion and eschewing state action, although private sector employers hold a range of views on the individualism-collectivism and voluntarism-(state) regulation axes (Özbilgin and Tatli, 2011). Professional bodies meanwhile occupy an intermediate position between these two, with public sector employers significantly more supportive of state regulation. However, such positions are also open to negotiation, which opens the possibility of change over time and strategic action by state actors, and/or by key business actors with access to networks of influence within the business community.

Broadly preferring a voluntarist approach, the main employers' peak association the Confederation of British Industry has nevertheless not just been drawn into networks of support for equality and diversity (as in its 2008 report *Talent not Tokenism*, produced jointly with the TUC and the EHRC: CBI, 2008) but assumed a role as policy advocate. In a 2016 report, the CBI outlined the business case for equality and diversity, claiming that organizations with diverse workforces and fair policies were also the most innovative (CBI, 2016a). It also reiterated the mode of change associated with the 'business case', that is, mutual learning and diffusion of good practice, presenting as in the 2008 report a set of company case studies. The CBI's director of employment Katja Hall giving evidence to the House of Commons at the Equality Bill's committee stage in June 2009 argued in line with the government's rejection of mandatory pay audits, saying that they would be the answer "only if the main cause of the pay gap was discrimination between men and women doing the same job". She also referred to the cost of gender pay reporting as it was proposed in the Bill, reporting that many of their members felt the need to call in external consultations at rates typically in excess of £10,000 for medium-sized companies. Instead, she advocated a more flexible approach whereby the CBI would produce a set of indicators on such factors as "female levels of participation, participation of women at different levels within the organization, take-up of flexible working and possibly even child care", from which companies could pick and choose to suit their situation.⁵

The CBI's position on mandatory pay gap reporting did not change during the period between 2009 and 2016. Responding to the announcement that regulations would be introduced, Carolyn Fairbairn reminded government that it "should consult closely with business to ensure that this new legislation helps close the gender pay gap, rather than ending up as a box-ticking exercise" (CBI, 2016b), and warned that the reports should not be used to create a 'league table' of employers. However, the CBI's role as advocate of the business case was significant in helping over time to minimise opposition to the regulations within the wider business community.

By the time of the government's consultation in 2015, the failure of the *Think, Act, Report* initiative to encourage pay reviews and audits made it difficult for the CBI to argue that voluntarism could deliver. A report commissioned by the GEO to support the consultation in 2015 indicated that only around a quarter of employers carried out pay audits, although 41% used employee data in some way to look at pay gaps (IFF, 2015); moreover, the sample included only organizations which had signed up to *Think, Act, Report*. The proportion of employers engaged in pay reviews had actually fallen since the EHRC's high-profile campaign, a decade previously.

On the other hand, the breadth of responses testified to the advocacy work which had been done in the intervening period. The 2015 consultation received a high number of responses, including over 200 from businesses. 82% of employers and businesses responding agreed with the principle of gender pay gap reporting, and one third strongly agreed. 62% said they already had the necessary data to report according to the government's proposals, and only 2% reported lack of data. Around two thirds said that implementation costs would be minimal (GEO, 2016).

Although the *Think, Act, Report* initiative had failed to provide the necessary impetus necessary to push employers into voluntarily disclosing pay information, it had nevertheless helped to create a broad network of employers with both internal and external influence. External influence, understood as the ability to act as high-profile advocates in the public sphere, was wielded by some of the very small number of transparency advocates, such as Deloitte which acted as a partner to GEO, sponsoring the launch event for the regulations in March 2016. Both external and internal influence, that is, the ability to support change through information and advocacy activities for its member organizations, was exerted by employer associations and professional bodies, such as the Engineering Employers' Federation, which represents manufacturing companies with maledominated workforces. Deloitte was also one of ten large (mainly business services) employers which supported Swinson's initiative to increase information on company leave arrangements in 2018. In the UK's asymmetric policy environment where policy-makers give greater weight to business than to trade union concerns (Dickens, 2012) informal business advocacy played an important role in reshaping the opportunities for state regulation, as companies increasingly saw the benefits of reporting but realized that fear of peer competition constrained the momentum of 'first mover' initiatives (CBI, 2017).

Conclusion

It has been argued in this article that the 2016 gender pay gap reporting regulations mark a significant break with the prevailing policy preference for voluntary action by employers. Since the regulations focus only on a narrow set of data which in turn have helped to confine public discussion to inequalities in pay at the top of organizations, and apply only to the largest organizations, they fall short of ushering in paradigmatic gender transformation, which could be defined as "fundamental

realignment of most aspects" of gender equality policy (Howlett and Cashore, 2014: 27). Nevertheless, the regulations not only open a space for further action in this field, but also have the potential to change government's approach to other forms of inequality such as those based on race and ethnicity. For this reason, the regulations go beyond incremental change on the same path. They involve a complex pattern of change within the policy regime of which they are part.

In several respects this change is the product of a multi-level incremental process which in turn has been enabled by institutional shifts, caused at least partly by changes in descriptive representation, and facilitated by a growing evidence base. Critical actors in the core executive played an important part in this process during the Labour years by setting in train institutional changes and the wider linkages which supported it, through network-building within and outside of parliament beyond the feminist movement. Institutions were strengthened to some extent during the period after 2010 but only partially: GEO's resources were initially cut and later increased, but the issue of its dependence on changing ministerial configurations was not resolved; the EHRC saw its monitoring role enhanced but within a tighter budget. Institutionalization of the equality machinery is not embedded and remains a contingent process. This means that the role of critical actors is likely to remain of central importance.

The ability of critical actors to forge alliances within the state machinery, particularly within government, has long been considered a significant factor of feminist policy success (Mazur, 2002). This study of the process of adoption of gender pay gap reporting regulations finds that growing numbers of women in the legislature and feminization of party structures strengthened the resources of critical actors by giving them access to cross-party feminist alliances within the legislature. This in turn increased pressure on government to respond to feminist policy demands. Critical actors were also those best able to build alliances and networks outside of the state machinery, particularly with businesses and business influencers such as sectoral associations. Crossparty female activism is likely to increase pressure for tighter enforcement and further regulatory intervention.

Notes

1. The 2016 regulations cover Great Britain, that is, do not cover Northern Ireland. They apply to public sector organizations only in England, since separate equality duties apply to devolved government in Northern Ireland, Scotland and Wales.

2. This preference continues to be fundamental to government thinking. For example, Anne Milton MP, Minister for Women, giving evidence to the Women and Equalities Committee in October 2017 said on the subject of encouraging greater female representation in politics: *"I am always nervous of legislation. I am always nervous because you get compliance, you force compliance, but you do not necessarily get the culture shift"* (WEC, 2017a).

3. See Equality Bill, House of Commons, Committee stage, third sitting, 9 June 2009 (Bill stages, Equality Act 2010: available at https://services.parliament.uk/bills/2008-09/equality/stages.html). Lynne Featherstone (Liberal Democrats, member of committee) asked whether mandatory pay audits should not be introduced into the bill, stating that "Last night I sat for two hours at the meeting of Unison and the Fawcett Society. The room was full, and every person who spoke said that the most important thing in the workplace was to have mandatory pay audits, yet they have been left out of the Bill." The TUC's employment director, Sarah Veale, agreed: "It would be regrettable if the Bill was not an opportunity to introduce mandatory pay audits."

4. Equality Bill, House of Commons, second reading, 11 May 2009.

5. Equality Bill, House of Commons, Committee stage, third sitting, 9 June 2009.

References

Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service (ACAS) and Government Equalities Office (GEO) Gender pay gap reporting. London: ACAS/GEO.

Aitkenhead, D. (2018) "This is kind of... revolutionary": Labour's former deputy Harriet Harman on exposing the pay gap and what may prove the most radical achievement of her career". Interview. *The Guardian*, 13 January, p.36.

Annesley, C. (2010) Gender, politics and policy change: the case of welfare reform under New Labour. *Government and Opposition* 45(1): 50-72.

Annesley, C. and Gains, F. (2010) The core executive: gender, power and change. *Political Studies* 58: 909-929.

Annesley, C. and Gains, F. (2013) Investigating the economic determinants of the UK gender equality policy agenda. *British Journal of Politics and International Relations* 15(1): 125-146.

Asthana, A. (2018) Harriet Harman hails the rise of 'Tory feminist' MPs. *The Guardian* 6 March, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2018/mar/06/harriet-harman-hails-the-rise-of-tory-feminist-</u> <u>mps</u>, accessed 7 May 2018.

Brett, S. (2015) *Gender pay gap reporting: will it be anything more than a gimmick?* Touchstone blog, TUC, 14 October 2015, <u>https://touchstoneblog.org.uk/2015/10/gender-pay-gap-reporting-is-it-</u> anything-more-than-a-policy-gimmick/, accessed 17 October 2018.

Brett, S. (2016) *Mandatory gender pay gap reporting: just two more years to wait!!* Touchstone blog, TUC, 12 February, <u>https://touchstoneblog.org.uk/2016/02/mandatory-gender-pay-gap-reporting-just-two-more-years-to-wait/</u>, accessed 17 October 2018.

Brett, S. and Milsome, S. (2004) *Monitoring progress on equal pay reviews*. Research Discussion Series. Manchester: EOC.

Brown, D. (2016) Gender pay gap reporting: Important, undesirable or irrelevant? Brighton: Institute for Employment Studies.

Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (BEIS) Committee (2018) *Gender pay gap reporting. Thirteenth report of session 2017-2019*. London: House of Commons.

Calkin, S. (2016) Globalizing 'girl power': corporate social responsibility and transnational business initiatives for gender equality. *Globalizations* 13(2): 158-172.

Campbell, R. and Childs, S. (2015) Conservatism, feminisation and the representation of women in British politics. *British Politics* 10(2): 148-168.

Celis, K., Childs, S., Kantola, J. and Krook, M. L. (2008) Rethinking women's substantive representation. *Representation* 44(2): 99-110.

Chicha M-T (2006) *A comparative analysis of promoting pay equity: models and impacts*. Geneva: International Labour Office.

Childs, S. (2001) 'Attitudinally feminist?' The new Labour women MPs and the substantive representation of women. *Politics* 21(3): 178-185.

Childs, S. (2016) The Good Parliament Report. Bristol: University of Bristol.

Childs, S. and Krook, M. L. (2006) Should feminists give up on critical mass? A contingent Yes. *Politics* & *Gender* 2(4): 522-530.

Childs, S. and Krook, M. L. (2008) Critical mass theory and women's political representation. *Political Studies* 56(3): 725-736.

Childs, S. and Krook, M. L. (2009) Analysing women's substantive representation: From critical mass to critical actors. *Government and Opposition* 44(2): 125-145.

Childs, S. and Webb, P. (2012) *Sex, gender and the Conservative Party: From iron lady to kitten heels*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan. Confederation of British Industry (CBI) (2008) *Talent not tokenism: The business benefits of workforce diversity*. London: CBI.

CBI (2016a) Time for action: The business case for inclusive workplaces. London: CBI.

CBI (2017) Workplace diversity 'at risk of going backwards'. Press release, 23 April, http://www.cbi.org.uk/news/workplace-diversity-at-risk-of-going-backwards), accessed 9 January

2018.

Conley, H. (2014) Trade unions, equal pay and the law in the UK. *Economic and Industrial Democracy* 35(2): 309-323.

Cooke, L. Prince (2011) Gender-class inequality in political economies. London, New York: Routledge.

Dahlerup, D. (1988) From a small to a large minority: women in Scandinavian politics. *Scandinavian Political Studies*, 11(4): 275-297.

Deakin, S., McLaughlin, C. and Chai, D. (2012) Gender inequality and reflexive law: The potential of different regulatory mechanisms. In: L. Dickens (ed.) *Making employment rights effective. Issues of enforcement and compliance*. Oxford: Hart Publishing, pp.114-137.

Deakin, S., Fraser Butlin, S., McLaughlin, C. and Polanska, A. (2015) Are litigation and collective bargaining complements or substitutes for achieving gender quality? A study of the British Equal Pay Act. *Cambridge Journal of Economics* 39(2): 381-403.

Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (BEIS) (2018) *Ethnicity pay reporting*. *Government consultation*. London: BEIS.

Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) (2007) *Discrimination law review: a framework for fairness. Proposals for a Single Equality Bill for Great Britain.* London: DCLG.

Department for Culture, Media and Sport (DCMS) (2013) *Equal pay audits. A further consultation. The government's response.* London: HMSO. Dickens, L. (1999) Beyond the business case: A three-pronged approach to equality action. *Human Resource Management Journal* 9(1): 9-19.

Dickens, L. (2012a) Introduction – Making employment rights effective: Issues of enforcement and compliance. In: L. Dickens (ed.) *Making employment rights effective. Issues of enforcement and compliance*. Oxford: Hart Publishing, pp.1-6.

Dickens, L. (2012b) Fairer workplaces: Making employment rights effective. In L. Dickens (ed.) *Making employment rights effective. Issues of enforcement and compliance*. Oxford: Hart Publishing, pp.205-228.

Equal Opportunities Commission (EOC) (2001) Just pay. Manchester: EOC.

EOC (2002) Equal Pay Review Kit. Manchester: EOC.

European Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA) (2010) *Strengthening the human rights architecture in the EU*. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the EU.

Equality and Human Rights Commission (EHRC) (2018a) *Closing the gap: enforcing the gender pay gap regulations*. London: EHRC.

EHRC (2018b) Gender pay gap: our enforcement action. 21 September,

https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/en/pay-gaps/gender-pay-gap-our-enforcement-action, accessed 8 October 2018.

Fawcett Society (2018) Gender pay gap reporting deadline briefing. London: Fawcett Society.

Fredman, S. (2008) Reforming equal pay laws. Industrial Law Journal, 37 (3): 193-218.

Gordon, S. and Ehrenberg-Shannon, B. (2018) Maria Miller attacks 'toothless' equality regulator on

gender pay. Financial Times 24 February, https://www.ft.com/content/4f7186b6-17d8-11e8-9376-

4a6390addb44, accessed 5 September 2018.

Government Equalities Office (GEO) (2013) Think, Act, Report. Two years on. London: GEO.

GEO (2015) S78 Impact Assessment. London: GEO.

GEO (2016) *Closing the gender pay gap. Government response to the consultation*. London: GEO. Grey, S. (2006) Numbers and beyond: the relevance of critical mass in gender research. *Politics & Gender* 2(4): 492-502.

Grimshaw, D. (2007) New Labour policy and the gender pay gap. In: C. Annesley, F. Gains and K. Rummery (eds) *Women and New Labour. Engendering politics and policy?* Bristol: Policy Press, pp.133-154.

Hall, P. and Soskice, D. (2001) Varieties of capitalism. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Hansard (2018a) Gender pay gap. Volume 639, 18 April. London: UK Parliament.

Hansard (2018b) *Gender pay gap reporting: reporting process*. Volume 646, 13 September. London: UK Parliament.

Harrington, J. (2001) Making sense of equality law: A review of the Hepple report. The Modern Law Review 64(5): 757-766.F

Harman, H. (2017) A woman's work. London: Allen Lane.

Hebson, G. and Rubery, J. (2018) Employment relations and gender equality. In: (eds) A. Wilkinson,T. Dundon, J. Donaghey and A. S. Colvin, *The Routledge companion to employment relations*.London, New York: Routledge, pp.93-107.

Hepple, B. (2011a) Equality. The new legal framework. Oxford: Hart Publishing.

Hepple, B. (2011b) Enforcing equality law: Two steps forward and two steps backwards for reflexive regulation. *Industrial Law Review* 40(4): 315-335.

Hepple, B. (2012) Agency enforcement of workplace equality. In: L. Dickens (ed.) *Making employment rights effective. Issues of enforcement and compliance*. Oxford: Hart Publishing, pp.4966.

Hepple, B. (2013) Back to the future: Employment law under the Coalition government. *Industrial Law Journal* 42(3): 203-223.

Holli, A. M. (2008) Feminist triangles: A conceptual analysis. Representation 44(2): 169-185.

IFF Research (2015) Company reporting: Gender pay data. London: IFF Research.

Howlett, M. and Cashore, B. (2014) Conceptualizing public policy. In: I. Engeli and C. Rothmayr (eds) *Comparative policy studies: conceptual and methodological challenges*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.17-34.

Institute of Government (2016) Ministers reflect: Patricia Hewitt (interviewed by N. Hughes and P. Riddell), 11 July, <u>https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ministers-reflect/person/patricia-hewitt/</u>, accessed 9 January 2018.

Kahn, P. and Meehan, E. (eds) (1992) *Equal value/comparative worth in the UK and the USA*. New York: St Martin's Press.

Kanter, R. Moss (1977) Men and women of the corporation. New York: Basic Books.

Keen, R., Cracknell, R. and Bolton, M. (2018) *Women in parliament and government*. House of Commons Briefing Paper no. SNO1250.

Kingsmill, D. (2001) A review of women's employment and pay. London: Women and Equality Unit.

Labour Research Department (LRD) (2018) So Mr Chief Executive, why do you pay women less than men? *Workplace Report*, April.

Lovenduski, J. (2007) Unfinished business: equality policy and the changing context of state feminism in Great Britain. In: J. Outshoorn and J. Kantola (eds) *Changing state feminism*. Basingstoke: Palgrave, pp.144-163. Martinson, J. (2013) Gender pay gap: government should lead by example, says Maria Miller. *The Guardian* 7 November 2013, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/society/2013/nov/07/gender-pay-gap-government-maria-miller</u>, accessed 15 October 2018.

Mätzke, M. and Ostner, I. (2010) Postscript: Ideas and agents of change in time. *Journal of European Social Policy* 20(5): 468-476.

Mazur, A. G. (2002) Theorizing feminist public policy. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

McBride, D. E. and Mazur, A. G. (2010) *The politics of state feminism. Innovation in comparative policy research*. Temple University Press, Philadelphia.

McGuinness, F. and Pyper, D. (2018) *The gender pay gap*. House of Commons Briefing Paper, no.7068.

Milner, S. (2010) 'Choice' and 'flexibility' in reconciling work and family: towards a convergence in policy discourse on work and family in France and the UK? *Policy and Politics*, 38 (1) 3-21

Neathey, F., Willison, R., Akroyd, K., Regan, J. and Hill, D. (2005) *Equal pay reviews in practice*. Working Paper 33. Manchester: EOC.

Newman, J. (2012) *Working the spaces of power: Activism, neoliberalism and gendered labour*. London: Bloomsbury.

O'Connor, J., Orloff, A. and Shaver, S. (1999) *States, markets, families: Gender, liberalism and social policy in Australia, Canada, Great Britain and the United States*. Cambridge University Press.

Özbilgin, M. and Tatli, A. (2011) Mapping out the field of equality and diversity: Rise of individualism and voluntarism. *Human Relations* 64(9): 1229-1253.

Prügl, E. (2015) Neoliberalising feminism. New Political Economy 20(4): 2014-31.

Rubery, J. and Grimshaw, D. (2015) The 40-year pursuit of equal pay: A case of constantly moving goalposts. *Cambridge Journal of Economics* 39(2): 319-343.

Schäfer, S., Winterbotham, M. and McAndrew, F. (2005) *Equal pay reviews survey 2004*. Working Paper 32. Manchester: EOC.

Sharp, R. (2018) Bridging the gender pay gap: where now? HR Magazine, 18 September.

Swinson, J. (2018a) Celebrating yet another win in my campaign for greater transparency in parental leave and pay. *Liberal Democrat Voice* 3 October, <u>http://www.libdemvoice.org/celebrating-yet-another-win-in-my-campaign-for-greater-transparency-in-parental-leave-and-pay-58779.html</u>, accessed 5 October 2018.

Swinson, J. (2018b) Equal power and how you can make it happen. London: Atlantic Books.

Topping, A. (2018) Exclusive: #PayMeToo campaign launched to close gender pay gap. *The Guardian*, 2 April, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/news/2018/apr/02/exclusive-paymetoo-campaign-launched-</u> close-gender-pay-gap, accessed 7 May 2018.

Treasury Select Committee (2018) *Women in finance. Fifteenth report of session 2017-2019*. London: House of Commons.

Vargas, V. and Wieringa, S. (1998) The triangles of empowerment: processes and actors in the making of public policy. In G. Lycklama Nijeholt, V. Vargas and S. Wieringa (eds) *Women's movements and public policy in Europe, Latin America and the Caribbean*. New York: Garland, pp.3-23.

Women and Equalities Committee (WEC) (2016) Gender pay gap. London: House of Commons.

WEC (2017) Oral evidence – Work of the Government Equalities Office, HC356. 11 October.

WEC (2018) *The role of Minister for Women and Equalities and the place of GEO in government. Second report of session 2017-2018.* London: House of Commons.